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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
April 2, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Greg Anderson (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni and Denise Lee
Also: Council Member Don Redman;   CFO Ronnie Belton; Dave Schneider – Public Works Department; Hon. Donald Moran – Chief Judge, 4th Judicial Circuit; Hon. Angela Corey and Mike Weinstein – State Attorney, 4th Judicial Circuit;; Honorable Jim Fuller, Clerk of the Courts; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Chris Hand – Mayor’s Office; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; David Reeves – Turner Construction; John Parker, Russell Harper, Bill Stewart, Carnell Oliver, Joe Andrews – TRUE Commission; Ron Littlepage – Florida Times-Union; Max Marbut – Financial News and Daily Record; Kevin Meerschaert - WJCT
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.
1. Juror parking: Mayor’s Chief of Staff Chris Hand stated that the administration has had productive meetings with the Clerk of the Courts, State Attorney and the judiciary on several outstanding issues related to the new courthouse and State Attorney’s office building.  He expects to have sometime today a letter from the JTA expressing its agreement to continue the current juror shuttle system from EverBank Field parking to the new courthouse through the remainder of this fiscal year.  Discussions will continue about a long-term solution.
2. Godbold Building tenant improvements: General Counsel Cindy Laquidara stated that the Peyton administration had made the decision to move the Public Defender’s Office from the proposed location in the Ed Ball Building to the Jake Godbold Building at the request of the Public Defender, who felt the Godbold Building would be a more secure and more appropriate location.  If there are any additional costs involved in the Godbold Building relocation then they will have to be approved by City Council, and the lease agreement between the City and the Public Defender should be amended to specify the improvements.  If there is no lease between the City and the PD for that space, then there definitely should be and she will direct that that be done.  Either the City or the Police and Fire Pension Fund (the building’s owner) may do the tenant improvements.   Council Auditor Kirk Sherman gave a brief history of the City’s relationship with the Police and Fire Pension Fund and the Godbold Building.  His recollection is that the City paid $10 million for the original renovation of the old Haverty’s Furniture building into the Godbold Building and then another $2-3 million in buildout for the Environmental and Compliance Department to occupy the space.  The Public Defender wants additional changes that will be specific to their work in the building.
Ms. Laquidara reiterated that all tenants of City buildings – State Attorney, Public Defender, Clerk of the Courts, etc. – should have a lease agreement that spells out the terms and conditions of their occupancy.  Article V-related court costs should be specifically addressed because of the way the article requires costs to be divided between the City and the State.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about the Duval Credit Union, Chris Hand indicated that it is the City’s intention that they have a lease for their space in the new courthouse.  He did not know if they currently have a lease for their location in City Hall.
State Attorney Angela Corey reported that she had met with Chris Hand and Cindy Laquidara last week to discuss short-term options to accommodate her staff’s requirements while they are working from their existing building until the renovation of the old federal courthouse can be completed.  She has 3 specific needs: 1) convenient ground level parking at the new courthouse; 2) convenient ground level parking at the existing State Attorney’s Office in the Courthouse Annex; and 3) space in or near the new courthouse to hold meetings, interviews, etc. without staff having to travel back to their current offices.  The City has agreed to provide at-grade parking at the new courthouse in the space being vacated by construction office trailers, and near the Courthouse Annex in the parking spaces that will be vacated when the judiciary moves to the new courthouse.  A construction office trailer will be provided for temporary meeting/work space at the new courthouse until the State Attorney’s new offices are completed.  Ms. Corey reiterated that construction on the new offices must begin a quickly as possible and that a secure pedestrian walkover connection between the courthouse and State Attorney’s office is an absolute must.  She prefers an elevated walkway connecting the third floors of the two buildings so as not to block Pearl Street and to facilitate easy stairway access (one floor up or down – no need to take an elevator) to offices and courtrooms on both ends of the walkway.
Council Member Lee expressed frustration that the judicial system is being unfairly singled out by the Brown administration for budget cuts in the courthouse project.
3. Domestic Violence office location: Public Works Project Manager Dave Schneider stated that the domestic violence office will be located on the second floor, east side of the courthouse.  Three additional offices will be added to five existing offices, which will accommodate both the Clerk of the Courts employees and Hubbard House representatives.  Cindy Laquidara reported that Judges Day and Cooper have suggested an alternate location within the courthouse for the domestic violence program office.  Mr. Schneider said there might be a two week delay in completing the office build-out after the courthouse opens.  Clerk of the Courts Jim Fuller explained the history of the domestic violence office’s location.  Although it is a function of the Clerk of the Courts, former State Attorney Harry Shorstein housed the office in his building to create a “one stop shop” in his office for battered women.  Chief Judge Donald Moran said that neither the domestic violence office nor the marriage license office were originally intended to be in the new courthouse; that decision was made more recently when the City determined it was not going to have a separate remote location to house those functions.
Council Member Lee expressed displeasure with the amount of misinformation being circulated in the general public about the courthouse project which ignores the fact that much of the courthouse plan is derived from the Wiley report, prepared in the early 2000s by judicial building experts.  
4. Current budget: Dave Schneider reported that as of March 28th the projected budget stood at $346,049,325, which includes the reductions proposed to be made by Amendment 18.  Sunk costs for items proposed to be removed by that amendment include approximately $60,000 for design of the pedestrian bridge and $5,000 for furniture.  The committee requested a list from Mr. Schneider of the costs of making the cuts the administration has proposed in Amendment 18.  Mr. Schneider stated that he has begun to process requests for expenditures for location-specific electrical outlets and data ports as users begin to plan desk and computer locations within the space.


An Amendment 19 to the construction contract is being prepared that would restore several of the items proposed to be cut in Amendment 18 (pedestrian bridge, courtroom A/V equipment) and would add additional items including: signalization of streets around the courthouse perimeter, specially designed prisoner restraint benches in courtroom holding cells, and furniture for the 7th floor.  CFO Ronnie Belton reported that the City is working with the federal government’s General Services Administration to look at the availability of surplus furniture from two federal courthouses that are closing in Miami and Mississippi which is available for the cost of moving it to Jacksonville.  The City is also sending a representative to Starke FL to look at state surplus furniture.
In response to a question from Council Member Lee about the furniture selection process, Judge Moran stated that the original furniture budget for the 7th floor was $1.9 million, which the judges reduced to $900,000.  The City asked for additional cuts and wants to look at surplus furniture.  He understands the Procurement Division has priced new furniture for the floor and is ready to proceed with purchase should suitable surplus furniture not be found.  Dave Schneider reported that the furniture budget for the entire courthouse was approximately $7.1 to $7.6 million.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about on-site parking at the new courthouse, Mr. Schneider reported that there will be 64 spaces in 2 garages.  In response to a question about paid vs. free parking, Cindy Laquidara stated that she would have to check the state law to determine how much parking the City is obligated to provide and whether it had to be free or could be paid parking.
6. Process for amending the courthouse budget: Council Member Lee requested a clear, understandable document that shows the evolution of the courthouse project and its budget – what costs went up, what items have been cut out, and when the changes were made.  In response to a question by Council Member Anderson about the process by which the budget has been changed and what role City Council plays in that process, Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office explained that City Council revised the courthouse budget to $350 million via Ordinance 2007-401-E and that Section 8 of that ordinance provided for budgetary transfer authority by the Executive Project Manager among the project elements. Exhibit 3 to the ordinance contained specific provisions related to bonding for specific items.  Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy concurred that the administration can move funds from element to element, provided the entire program is completed within the $350 million cap.  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about whether the City had issued all of the $86.7 million in supplemental special revenue bonds for the courthouse project, Ronnie Belton indicated that they have been issued.
Turner Construction report: David Reeves reported a May 14 substantial completion date.  Punch lists have been prepared for approximately 350,000 square feet of space, and punch list work has been completed on approximately 150,000 square feet.  Council Member Bishop stated that he had just received today the courthouse inspection reports he requested at the last meeting, and could not open one of the files.  The earliest reports he read had numerous notes from inspectors commenting on concrete defects.  Dave Schneider responded that all but one item related to the concrete has been resolved.
Council Member Crescimbeni asked for information on the pre-cast concrete contract for which there was only one qualified bidder and asked why Turner Construction didn’t re-bid the job when there was only one qualified bid.  Mr. Reeves responded that the bid was within the company’s pre-construction estimates and Gate Precast is a reputable company that had done good work for Turner on other projects in other cities.  Cindy Laquidara stated that she was concerned about only having one qualified bid and questioned it at the time.  Her concern was with the possibility of faulty advertising for the job, but in the end the call was Turner’s to make.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked Mr. Reeves for a written justification of Turner’s decision to accept the only qualified bid for pre-cast concrete from Gate Precast and for a listing of any other courthouse contracts on which only a single qualified bid was received.

7. Status of the State Attorney’s Office project: Chris Hand reported that agreement has been reached with the State Attorney on the short-term solutions to her staff’s needs via the surface parking at the old and new courthouses and a temporary office trailer at the new courthouse.  Dave Schneider reported that the City has dropped Elkins Constructors from the design/build process and will let the current architect finish the design of the project and then bid out the construction job.  Those processes should take about 10 weeks.  With regard to the pedestrian bridge to the State Attorney’s office, Mr. Schneider said that there are ways to construct the bridge less expensively than the current plan, but the problem will be getting approval from the Downtown Design Review Board.  Cindy Laquidara said that the City will seek bids on both and aerial and ground level options.  The target budget for the State Attorney’s Office renovation of the old federal courthouse is $27 million.  Marty Terry of the State Attorney’s office reported that he had done research on other county courthouses in Florida and Miami, Ft. Lauderdale and Tampa all have walkovers connecting their buildings.  Council Member Crescimbeni will ask the City Council Research Division to survey other Florida counties about physical connections between state attorney offices and courthouses.
8. Public Comment: 
Russell Harper stated that Auchter is a good company that didn’t get the courthouse construction job because Turner threatened to sue the City if they did.  He urged building the pedestrian bridge now for cost reasons.  Costs for materials will only go up and the only way to stay within budget will be to cut wages for workers.  Local Jacksonville workers are not getting a fair deal in the courthouse construction and it is not a union/non-union issue.

Bill Stewart thanked the Oversight Committee for their efforts to keep an honest eye on the job.  He is appalled by the acceptance of one bid for a major contract like the pre-cast concrete.  That concrete was produced in Alabama and we have no idea where the workers that produced it came from.  In response to a question from Council Member Lee, Mr. Stewart said he believed that City’s JSEB requirements should be applied to all contracts.
Kelly Gipson said that $650,000 for public art is much less than the 0.75% of the courthouse budget that is mandated by the Art in Public Places ordinance.  He suggested rather than commission new art works for the courthouse, let a committee choose paintings by local artists, hang them in the courthouse for a year, then auction them off to recoup the cost.  He is a construction worker and safety should be priority #1.

Carnell Oliver said that history tells us what the future holds.  Jacksonville needs to do a better job of giving work to local companies and workers.  We also need to invest City dollars to solve Jaxport’s problems and produce the jobs that the port is capable of producing.
Meeting adjourned:  7:38 p.m.
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